PARKS AND RECREATION

ADVISORY BOARD

November 4, 2015

@ 3:00 P.M.

A meeting of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board was held on Wednesday, November 4, 2015 at 3:00 p.m. in City Hall, 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  

Board members attending were:


John Topp


Sylvia Rivera


Julie Herrington


Michael Galvan


Absent:   Bob Brown, Glenda Ledesma

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Topp.

CITIZEN COMMUNICATION

Mayor Rivera was present to announce that Hino Electric will be donating/sponsoring the City’s First Annual Lighting of the Palms.  The event will be held on the landscaped median at El Camino Real on Friday, November 27.

Secondly, he stated that the Parks Board is here to help the Council come with a plan regarding the proposed park alongside Jack Nicklaus.  The directive from Mr. Koppell is that there has to be playground equipment in order to receive his donation of the funding the park.  Mayor Rivera stated that this is a nice offer on the table and is an ‘open budget’---not to worry about the cost at this time.

Chairman Topp asked if Hino Electric has a budget.  Mayor Rivera replied no.  Hino Electric realizes that the first time will be costly.  Mayor Rivera suggested that a banner be displayed announcing the actual event and to show Hino Electric as the main sponsor.

MINUTES OF OCTOBER 5, 2015 APPROVED

Michael Galvan noted that he was present at the meeting and that the minutes be corrected to reflect such.

With the noted correction, M. Galvan made a motion to approve the minutes.

S. Rivera seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

BRIEFING BY MEG JORN FROM MEGAMORPHOSIS, INC. REGARDING THE PROPOSED PARK ALONGSIDE JACK NICKLAUS DRIVE

Meg Jorn explained that she was originally contacted by Rollins Koppel.  Ferris and Flinn did the survey.  Mr. Koppel has very specific wishes about what he wants and she had drawn up a schematic.
Meg Jorn offered various possibilities for the piece of land such as a traditional playground; ‘natural play’ playground; community garden; birding/butterfly garden; dog park; walking trail; wellness/boot camp park or leaving the tract of land is a greenbelt.
She commented that there are grants out there for community gardens that allow the citizens to grow their own spices and herbs.  The Harlingen Country Club is getting a diversity of birds but the plot’s current foliage is not enough to attract birds and butterflies.  There is also a huge variety of playground equipment that can be considered.  A nice water fountain would be nice and she added that there are water fountains that have a water bowl at the bottom for pets.

Meg Jorn stated that one of the main issues is the lack of proper parking. She envisions that the majority of those going to the park will be walkers or those that will drive their golf carts.  She added that a covered pavilion would be a nice amenity.
Chairman Topp asked if a natural park for kids would require more maintenance.  Ms. Jorn replied it would be the same type of maintenance required for any type of park.  With traditional playground equipment you have to have a special ‘fall’ material and if you get the wrong product, it becomes a bigger maintenance issue.

J. Traylor asked about insurance—is it just a ‘blanket’ coverage or specific?  Meg Jorn replied a signed waiver to use the property would be required.

Chairman Topp talked about green space and how it is becoming a trend.  He explained to the Committee that he met with Alan Moore, General Manager of Harlingen Irrigation District and it was established that the City owns the property and the District owns the easement.  The most logical place of the parking would be from the curb on Palm Valley West to the fence line.  It would not be suitable to have parking alongside Jack Nicklaus Drive.

Chairman Topp added that Mr. Moore specifically stated that they would prefer that no structure be placed on the center of the property.  Plants would be acceptable.  The City owns two pipes underneath the ground used for drainage.  The life expectancy of these pipes is 40-50 years and they were installed in the late 60s so their life expectancy is here now.

Sally Gallagher, a resident in the vicinity of Jack Nicklaus asked questions such as how much playground equipment does Mr. Koppel require to donate the funds; who will police the area.  She felt that a park would be jeopardizing their tranquility and lifestyle.
Further discussion followed and Chairman Topp stated that he would want to know what the local residents of Palm Valley want for that piece of property and at some point talk to Mr. Koppel.  Meg Jorn added that the piece of land could have multiple uses that could be affordable but did state that $100,000 will not go very far.  If a nature park is considered there are possibilities for the donation of the plants.  A drip irrigation system would be affordable and the park would not have to be anything too fancy or too expensive.

Ed Knetig, Chairman of the Zoning Committee, asked if a survey of people had been conducted within 500 yards of the plot to see what their thoughts are.  The City needs to ensure that they are brought to the table and have a plan that they can agree to. Julie Herrington volunteered to prepare a survey asking different questions to try to arrive at the number of children there is in Palm Valley
Chairman Topp stated that right now there is no plan.

Peggy Reeves, a resident alongside Jack Nicklaus, asked if “no parking” could be placed along Jack Nicklaus.  Chairman Topp assured her that safety and security would be a priority in this project.
Sally Gallagher stated that she would prefer there be no activity of any kind on that piece of property.
Ms. Wozniak stated that she would be in favor of a nature preserve but her concern at this time would be the parking.

Tommy NeSmith stated that it would be difficult to limit access to the park to only Palm Valley residents.  J. Herrington commented that this small park would not be much of an attraction for outsiders because of the parks in the other nearby communities.

S. Rivera stated that a nature park would be great but also have something for children.

Ms. Wozniak expressed concern over unsupervised children getting hurt.

Charles Ramsey suggested that the City find out when the pipe would be replaced.  This is important to know before even developing the land.

DISCUSSION HELD ON SAMPLES OF ORDINANCES REGULATING ‘RACE AND RALLIES’
Chief Garcia explained that the City is becoming a more attractive area for walks/runners and since 2012 there have been ten organized runs.  The City has no rules or restrictions to govern this type of activity.  Ultimately, the City could continue as is or the City could adopt an ordinance or require applications for permits and charging a fee for reimbursement of services.
Chief Garcia recommended at least have the organizers obtain a permit and officially request permission and charge them a fee.

These events require police officers for traffic control and other staff to set up barricades, pick up trash, street closures, etc.

Chief Garcia was asked to piece together an ordinance that would require a permit application and a filing fee.  S. Rivera will assist the Chief with guidelines and the ordinance.

J. Herrington made a motion to authorize the Chief and S. Rivera to come up with an ordinance and bring back to the next meeting as a recommendation to the City Council.

M. Galvan seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

Minor discussion was held on the possibility of grants.  M. Galvan will check into possibilities of available grants for landscaping projects
2ND ANNUAL ‘FUN RUN’ AUTHORIZED

The City Secretary explained that she had spoken to Nancy Rodriguez, the contact person for the Lone Star Pacesetters.  She is a resident of Palm Valley and was the lead person that assisted Julie Martin last year when the first annual “Fun Run” was held.  Ms. Rodriguez is asking that the Board submit a proposed date for the event for her Board to consider.  In the event that the Board is unable to sponsor the fun run this year, Ms. Rodriguez will be more than happy to guide the City and Parks Board with all of the details associated with putting the event together.
M. Galvan made a motion to authorize the City’s 2nd Annual “Fun Run” be held and suggested March 12th or March 19th.  

S. Rivera seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously.

J. Herrington will check to see the Harlingen Country Club’s availability of the parking lot for this event.

EXPENDITURE OF FUNDS AUTHORIZED FOR THE PURCHASE OF HOLIDAY DECORATIONS FROM BUDGETED FUNDS ALLOCATED BY THE CITY COUNCIL

Chairman Topp asked for a specific amount that would be required.

S. Rivera indicated that the lighting of the palms would require about 250 ft of cable and commercial lights and it would take about 25-65 feet of extensions per palm tree.
She stated that she is currently working with the contractor that will do the electrical and run the extensions.

Chairman Topp commented that there are a lot of details to work out and there are only three weeks left.

S. Rivera stated that she sees this event as being for the entire community and she wants to have a choir and some vendors that will provide food.

Chairman Topp suggested that a plan be prepared to submit to the Harlingen Country Club for their approval being that the event will be held on the Club property.  The mechanics have to be worked out.

S. Rivera reminded the Board that Hino is the donor for the expenses associated with this event and the hiring of the electrician is included.

M. Galvan made a motion to authorize the expenditure of funds that may be required for the First Annual Lighting of the Palms.

J. Traylor seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

MERGER OF RESPONSIBILITIES FROM THE BEAUTIFICATION COMMITTEE TO THE PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY BOARD DISCUSSED

Chairman Topp explained that Ms. Traylor was on the Beautification Committee and was involved with the Yard of the Month program.  The Parks Board now has those responsibilities effective January 2016.

J. Traylor stated that the problem that exists is the storage availability for the YOM signs.  She added other details regarding the YOM program.  She explained that the current winner usually chooses the next winner and they are awarded $50 gift certificates.  She indicated that she will need help putting up and taking down the signs. 

She further stated that as for the landscaping project along Stuart Place, there is only one area that needs the plantings and the entire project will be complete.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 4:46 p.m.

_____________________________________

John Topp, Chairman

Attest:

_____________________________________

Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary
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